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Public	Protection	
through	fair	and	

impartial	application	
and	enforcement	of	

practice	acts 

 

Inside	this	issue: 

What is the PRN? The Physician-Recovery Network is a confidential       
recovery program offered to those licensed under the Idaho Board of      
Medicine (IBOM).  The program’s purpose is to support professionals in 
recognizing their substance use disorder, identify and facilitate treatment, 
and provide long-term case management.  The Idaho Medical Association 
(IMA) and the IBOM have partnered over the past 30 or so years in    
providing physicians, physician assistants, athletic trainers, respiratory    
therapists, dieticians, and now naturopathic medical doctors, with a          
supportive option for substance use treatment. The program has two different 
“entry” points.  The first being a voluntary referral in which the Board of 
Medicine is not involved and are not made aware of the individuals who  
participate in the PRN.  The second entry point is for those individuals who 
have gone through the disciplinary process of the IBOM and are               
participating as a condition of their licensure. 

The Physician Recovery Network (PRN) was initially created by the IMA 
and has enjoyed financial support from the State of Idaho via the IBOM for 
several years.  The IBOM has been working on a process and pathway to 
update and strengthen the current PRN program.  There have been many  
different stops and starts during this time and we wanted to update our     
licensees as to the status.  In compliance with state law relating to contracts 
and in collaboration with the Idaho Department of Purchasing, a new       
Request for Proposal (RFP) for recovery services was initiated.  The        
Division of Occupational and Professional Licenses (DOPL), of which the 
Board of Medicine is a part, opted to use an “Invitation to Negotiate”       
process to ensure the scope of work provides the level of service expected 
for participating health care professionals.  

The proposals submitted are currently under review and the state plans to 
award in the near future. In addition to the current Boards that have a       
recovery program, it is planned to extend access to a recovery program to all 
respective licensees and registrants of the health professions bureau.  We 
hope that resources relating to mental health, burnout, and an information 
library will be added to benefit you.  Our goal is to provide resources that 
you will want to utilize if a need should arise.   
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Message	From	the	Board	of	Medicine: 

WHAT	IS	THE	LATEST	ON	PRN?	THE	PHYSICIAN-
RECOVERY	NETWORK 

 
Michele	Chadwick,	BBA,	MPA—Board	Member	 

     Continued on page 2 
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The recent data for substance use disorder is powerful.  

· In the general population, substance use disorders and other psychiatric illnesses are common.  

· More than 10 percent of Americans will develop an addictive disorder in their lifetime, representing over 30 mil-
lion people.  

· In the physician population, at least 10 percent of physicians will develop an addictive disorder over the course of 
their career, and approximately one-third of physicians will have a condition that could impact their ability to 
practice safely at some point in their career.  

And here’s some data about the current program  

· 66.7% of participants currently enrolled have a chemical dependence diagnosis  

· 33.3% of participants currently enrolled are dual diagnosis (substance use and mental health) 

Need help or know someone who might?  Here’s how to get help if needed:  

Katie Stuart Email: katie.stuart@dopl.idhao.gov Phone: 208.577.2489 

     Continued from page 1 

     Continued on page 3 
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As the 2022 LegislaƟve session adjourned Sine Die on 3/31/22. This is a summary of bills passed that may 
affect those licensed under the Board of Medicine.   

Senate Bill 1233  

Allows Division of OccupaƟonal and Professional Licenses’ staff to share invesƟgatory informaƟon          
regarding licensees with other boards and commissions to create efficiency within Division invesƟgaƟons. 
The bill ensures all complaints, invesƟgaƟons, and informal proceeding records are exempt from             
disclosure under the Public Records Act. 

House Bill 612  

Consistent with the OccupaƟonal Licensing Reform Act, this legislaƟon allows an Idaho licensing authority 
to consider and grant a request for the expungement of disciplinary acƟon previously imposed on a       
person’s occupaƟonal license. The bill requires a licensing authority, upon request, to expunge any prior 
disciplinary acƟon based on failure to Ɵmely renew a license or failure to complete required conƟnuing 
educaƟon. The bill removes all requirements for a licensee to report expunged disciplinary acƟon on      
future licensing or renewal applicaƟons in Idaho. The bill does not apply to civil or criminal convicƟons. 

House Bill 629  

This legislaƟon establishes an independent office of AdministraƟve Hearings, and otherwise provides for 
the independence and imparƟality of hearing officers in the AdministraƟve Hearing Act contested case 
proceedings in accordance with the recommendaƟons in the AdministraƟon Hearing Officer Interim    
CommiƩee and the “Bias in Hearing” findings by the Office of Performance EvaluaƟon. 

Senate Bill 1368  

This legislaƟon is a terminology clean-up bill consistent with the OccupaƟonal Licensing Reform Act 
passed by the Idaho legislature in 2020. The reform bill created a new process for how licensing 
boards consider and evaluate an applicant’s past criminal convicƟon in Idaho Code § 67, Chapter 94. 
The 2020 bill removed licensure denials on the basis of vague or generic terminology related to a 
criminal convicƟon, including "moral turpitude" or "moral character." The bill reduces confusion and 
conflict in law by updaƟng all Idaho Division of OccupaƟonal and Professional Licensing boards and 
commission statute references in alignment with Idaho Code § 67, Chapter 94. The bill will create 
clear direcƟon for our licensing boards when considering applicaƟons. 
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LegislaƟve Update ConƟnued: 
House Bill 446  

Amends the definiƟon of “marijuana” to exclude Nabiximols in a drug product form approved by the FDA.   
Nabiximol is an oromucosal spray used in mulƟple sclerosis.  Once Nabiximols get FDA approval and is 
scheduled by the DEA, it will become available in Idaho via valid prescripƟon. 

 

Helpful	Hints	for	access	to	 
Prescription	Drug	Monitoring	Program	(PDMP) 

 

Farewell & Best Wishes to  
Teresa Anderson!  

She retired after more than  
25 years of service to Idaho.   

Teresa has been Idaho’s  
PDMP Coordinator since 1997. 

 

New	PDMP	Contact	 
Welcome to the new PDMP Program Information 
Coordinator and Research Analyst, Wendy Muir 
and Ellis Guzman.  They are available to answer 
questions relating to PDMP registration or Gateway 
integration.  Their contact information: 

 Wendy	Muir 
 Wendy.muir@dopl.idaho.gov  
208-605-4703  

Ellis	Guzman 
Ellis.guzman@dopl.idaho.gov 
208-605-4713 
 
New Fax:  208-334-4814 

General Questions Email:  PDMP@dopl.idaho.gov 
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 There have been several aƩempts to impersonate state employees from the Health Profession 
Boards within the Division of OccupaƟonal and Professional Licenses (DOPL).   These scams have 
ranged from phone calls, leƩers, and even faxes.  The licensees targeted in most common schemes are 
those who hold a healthcare license and a DEA registraƟon.   
 The imposters send out “official” leƩers that look like they are from the State Boards requesƟng 
funds or else licenses will be suspended.  They have even gone to the extent of providing the actual 
license number to individuals.   
 Some aƩempts have involved claiming to be a “Chief Officer of Idaho” and an ongoing invesƟgaƟon 
requiring the licensee to provide informaƟon. Scammers even went to the extent of providing badge 
numbers, case numbers, and referencing to statutes.   
Here are some actual examples from Idaho Licensees of how detailed the imposters can be: 
Scenario #1: 
 Licensee was contacted by an individual impersonaƟng invesƟgator from the DOPL staƟng that the 
pharmacist license had been suspended due to an invesƟgaƟon which involved the licensee. DOPL   
impersonator proceeded to ask for payment (wiring/giŌ cards) which would allow the licensee to   
conƟnue working during the invesƟgaƟon.  
Scenario #2: 
 Recently in February, a call was received by a licensee from the “State Board” about illegal acƟviƟes 
with their license.   The caller ID showed “ID State Gov.” The person claimed suspicious acƟvity with 
licensee, and they were under invesƟgaƟon. Licensee was then transferred to the invesƟgator named 
“Mike Moore.” He went on to state there was an invesƟgaƟon for drug trafficking with licensee and 
had their name, license number, and NPI number (Remember this is public informaƟon).   
“InvesƟgator” said to keep this quiet because speaking to anyone would disrupt their invesƟgaƟon.  He 
claimed   licensee could be held liable. “Mr. Moore” requested a personal number so the line could not 
be tapped.  The “invesƟgator” gave the actual number to the Board to call back.  
Scenario #3: 

 The phone call started by asking me if the 
person was **** and if their license number 
was ***, which was correct. The female then 
asked if the licensee was aware of the drug 
trafficking invesƟgaƟon happening under 
their name.  Imposter then transferred     
person to the invesƟgaƟonal officer “Jeffrey   
Sallet”, supposed Chief Officer of Idaho. 
 “Mr. SalleƩ” proceeded to relay to his 
phone extension of 208-334-2356 x101, 
Badge ID: DZ1951, and case number: 
CP20891R. He stated that licensee would not 
be allowed to disclose any of the following 
informaƟon to a third party since it would 
jeopardize the evidence and allow the culprit 
to get away. 

Beware of Board Impostors 
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 He said the licensee had the right to hire a criminal aƩorney and should proceed to the closest UPS 
store to receive a noƟce of license suspension since licensee did not have access to a fax machine. He 
kept the licensee on the line while they drove to the UPS store. The fax included was received with ac-
tual NPI number, but licensee noƟced there were slight differences between this fax and the other   
official Board papers completed/received in the past. Note: No star in the seal between "State" and 
"OF" and no PO BOX contact listed. 
 The fax stated their license was suspended as of that day.  “Mr. Sallet” said he would speak to the FBI 
for a temporary exempƟon to unfreeze licensee accounts and a temporary approval to pracƟce since 
licensee worked in a hospital and need to report to shiŌs. InstrucƟons were also given not to discuss 
any case informaƟon with employer. 
 Imposter then  talked about two federal rights: 

1) Hire a criminal aƩorney to fight my case in court. UnƟl the case is over, licensee would not be 
allowed to pracƟce. The consequences were that their license would remain suspended, an arrest 
warrant would be issued, passport revoked, and finances would be frozen if not innocent. 
2) If licensee were to cooperate with the board for invesƟgaƟon to the FBI, they could help to prove 
the wrongful use of idenƟty and have license cleared. 

He then listed some people of interest that could have framed licensee, and of the seven people listed, 
two names were recognized. 
 Licensee was put on a three-way call with the FBI to plead their case. The phone connected to "FBI 
agent: Oscar Garcia". They asked about why licensee was cooperaƟng and would they to sign some 
federal bond statement saying they will not leave the country.  If they did not comply, they would be  
charged with $500,000. They menƟoned something about a security deposit to ensure licensee was 
cooperaƟng but did not state the price. 
 Since the phone call dropped several Ɵmes, they called back with the same number disguised from 
the Board and conƟnue to call. During this Ɵme, licensee proceeded to call the real board number and 
was in touch with a helpful individual who confirmed had no issues regarding their license. 
 

Red Flags in scenarios: 

· InvesƟgators within DOPL do not 
have badge numbers.  They have 
employee ID badges. 

· If you are involved in an invesƟga-
Ɵon, DOPL will send a cerƟfied 
leƩer to noƟfy you. 

· Payment is never done through  
wiring/giŌ cards. 

· DOPL would not keep you on the 
phone while you drove to another 
locaƟon to receive a fax. 

Beware of Board Impostors (cont) 

     Continued from page 6 
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Here are some suggesƟons from an arƟcle the NaƟonal Council of State Boards of Nursing (NCSBN)  
released enƟtled, “Be on High Alert for Spear Phishing Scams.” 

1. If you receive a phone call, never give out your personal informaƟon during the call. Hang up and 
then only call a number back that you have determined is legiƟmate through your research.  
2. Never reply to a text message asking for you to call the number provided in the text to discuss 
your imminent “suspension or revocaƟon of your license.”  
3. Never reply to an email asking for personal informaƟon.  
4. Never call a number provided to you in a suspect leƩer or email.  
5. Use your own verified numbers for contacƟng the Board of Medicine.  
6. Be vigilant! Do not discard or ignore such communicaƟon from scammers, but rather call and/or 
connect with the Board of Medicine to report the scam. 

NCSBNAlert-SpearPhishing-final.pdf  
 
If you are ever quesƟoning such phone calls, leƩers, or faxes, please call or email DOPL directly from a 
number found on our website.  Always verify suspicious communicaƟon.  The correct Idaho Board of 
Medicine contact informaƟon: 

11341 W Chinden Blvd                 Website:  hƩps://bom.idaho.gov  
Boise, Idaho 83714                   Email:  BOM-info@dopl.idaho.gov 
(208) 327-7000 

 
U.S. Department of Health & Human Services 

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration  
Announce 988 Crisis Hotline 

_________________________________________________ 

There is a new national hotline available for individuals experiencing 
mental health crises.  Dialing or texting 988 in Idaho will now route        
directly to the Idaho Crisis and Suicide Hotline. There is also an online 
chat available at 988lifeline.org.  If you or someone you know is struggling 
or in crisis, help is available.  More information about this new service is 
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Larry T. Curtis, MD, Member 
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11341 W. Chinden Bldg #4 

Idaho State Board Of Medicine 

Phone: 208-327-7000 
Fax: 208-327-7005 

E-mail: BOM-info@dopl.idaho.gov  

Visit our Website at: 
www.bom.idaho.gov 

   

Physician Assistant Advisory           
Committee 

Mary Eggleston Thompson, PA 
(Chair) 
Erin Sue Carver, PA 
Valentin Roy Garcia, Public Member 
Heather M. Frazee Whitson, PA 
Anntara Smith, PA 
  

       Dietetic Licensure Board 

Suzanne Marguerite Linja, LD 
(Chair) 

Carol Fellows Kirkpatrick,  PhD, LD 

Pamela Howland, Public Member 

Kimberly Jill Young,, LD 

    

 

 Board Staff 

Nicki Chopski, Bureau Chief/Executive Officer 

Berk Fraser, Chief Investigator 

Katie Stuart, EO/Board Service Manager 

Stephanie Lotridge, EO/License & Registration      
Program  Manager 

Kim Aksamit, Licensing Supervisor 

Mike Celeste, Investigations Supervisor 

Linda Brown, Financial Officer 

Lea Kear, General Counsel 

Felicia Kruck, Management Assistant 

Frutoso Gonzalez, Medical Investigator 

Jason Weaver, Medical Investigator  

Helen Kuo, Medical Investigator 

Matthew Post, Complaints 

Sai Ellis, Licensing Specialist 

Jodi Adcock, Licensing Specialist  

Claudia Lawson, Licensing Specialist 

Pam Rebolo, Board Support Supervisor 

Susan Villanueva, Board Support 

Susan Cassell, Board Support 
  

Board of Athletic Trainers 

Dani Michelle Moffit, AT 
David Hammons, AT 
Alta Graham, Public Member 
Timothy Nicolello, AT 
 

 

Respiratory Therapy            
Licensure Board 

Michelle Jarvis, Public Member 
(Chair) 
Robb Hruska, RT/PSG 
Phillip Hager, RT 

Tim Seward, RT          

Lisa Taylor, RT/PSG 

Naturopathic Medical Board 

Joan Haynes, NMD (Chair) 

Tara Lyn Erbele, MD, NMD 

Nicole Marie Maxwell, NMD 

Cory J. Szybala, NMD 

Kelsey Jae, JD, Public Member 


